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HON. KEVIN R. HARDWICK 

ERIE COUNTY COMPTROLLER’S OFFICE 

DIVISION OF AUDIT & CONTROL 

95 FRANKLIN STREET 

BUFFALO, NEW YORK 14202 

 
October 18, 2023 
 
Erie County Legislature 
92 Franklin Street, Fourth Floor 
Buffalo, New York 14202 
 
Dear Honorable Members: 
 
In 2023, the Erie County Comptroller’s Office, Division of Audit & Control initiated a regular Monitoring 
Program of Erie County Cultural Funding Grants. The Erie County Cultural Funding program provides annual 
grants to non-profit arts and cultural organizations operating within the County. County funds are intended to 
be limited in their use to current operating expenses including salaries, program costs, fringe benefits, rents, 
utilities, office supplies, and equipment. Grant funds may not be used for or applied towards capital projects 
or physical improvements of buildings or facilities, nor as a revenue offset against accounts receivable. No 
funds received shall be used for any services provided or activities performed outside Erie County. The 
County’s Department of Environment and Planning executes contracts with organizations and is the primary 
agency charged with monitoring. 
 
Objective 
The objective of the Cultural Funding Monitoring Program is to verify that the recipients have utilized County 
funds according to the terms and conditions associated with the Erie County Cultural Funding grant process 
and the recipient’s contract with the County. In order to verify the proper use of the grant award, a number of 
agencies were selected in order to review their expenses and financial records.   
 
Scope and Methodology  
Approximately 120 different organizations receive funding annually from Erie County. The Comptroller’s 
Cultural Funding Grant Monitoring Program is intended to review organizations that received a minimum of 
$5,000 in funding during any of the three prior years. Approximately 80 agencies were identified as receiving 
$5,000 or more in grant funding.  The list of recipient organizations was split into two groups of approximately 
40 agencies. The first batch of letters announcing the commencement of a review was sent to the selected 
non-profit organizations during mid-February 2023, with a second batch scheduled to be sent in early October 
2023. The review of all agencies is expected to be completed by December 31, 2023. 
 
2023 Program 
During the interview phase, the Auditor identifies use of funding to narrow down the expenses to be verified. 
A table of agencies which meet the criteria for review along with the amount of grant awards can be found 
on the following page. 
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Monitoring Program – Phase I      Monitoring Program – Phase II 

  
 
BEST PRACTICES 
 
Over the course of the Monitoring Program, the Division of Audit found a number of problematic practices 
and questionable expense categories on a recurring basis. In order to address issues pertaining to a large 
number of organizations, certain generally applicable best practices and recommendations are included here. 
 
Alcohol 
Several organizations used or appeared to use CGF funds to obtain alcohol. While the Division of Audit does 
not recommend that CGF awards be made contingent on the absence of alcohol from events hosted by the 
organization, alcohol should not be purchased with CGF funds. The Division of Audit found dozens of alcohol 
purchases that appeared to be personal in nature and several more which likely violated NYS Alcoholic 
Beverage Control Laws. Furthermore, the NYS Comptroller has long held that alcohol is not a “lawful county 
charge”, meaning that government officials and employees may not use taxpayer funds to purchase alcohol. 
The Division of Audit sees no reason that organizations receiving taxpayer funds should be treated differently. 
 
Debit Cards 
The Division of Audit found a large quantity of small-dollar expenses made with debit cards which appeared 
personal in nature. If a debit card is used, the money is gone by the time statements are typically reviewed, 
while a credit card bill often needs to be approved and paid by the organization’s board of directors. Thus, 
the use of credit cards, particularly with smaller organizations, can provide a critical layer of expense control. 
 
Alternate Funding Sources and Segregation of Accounts 
Organizations may have several sources of governmental or philanthropic funding. One way to ensure that 
CGF funds go farthest is to tailor awards to the needs of the organization. Such an assessment would require 
applicants to provide certain financial documents covering prior years and a disclosure of current year funding 
applications. Furthermore, accounts received from Erie County should not be comingled with the other funds 
of the organization. Having source information upfront and requiring the segregation of accounts substantially 
decreases the likelihood of wasted CGF funds.  
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In addition, if an organization receives a capital improvement grant and operating fund grant those funds 
should be maintained in segregated accounts and accounted for separately as operating fund grants cannot 
be used for capital improvements.    
 
BACKGROUND  
 
The General Pulaski Association, Inc. (GPA) was established in the 1930s. It is a 501(c)(3) non-profit 
organization whose mission is to promote and preserve the legacy of Revolutionary War General Casimir 
Pulaski. Moreover, GPA also states it aspires to provide historical, patriotic, educational, social and cultural 
programming about Americans of Polish Ancestry.   
 
Each year, GPA hosts the Pulaski Parade, which is the organization’s largest annual event. In addition, in 
2022, GPA initiated an annual Buffalo’s Pulaski Festival, which is scheduled concurrently with the Pulaski 
Parade. The GPA also hosts a series of other events each year such as Pulaski Day Dinner and Happy Hour 
events. During 2020 and 2021, the organization conducted a motorcade in lieu of its full celebration due to 
the pandemic and the limitations imposed for in-person gatherings.  
 
In 2020, GPA received $10,000 in County Cultural Grant funding. In 2021, GPA received $11,000 in CGF 
funding. In 2022, GPA received $12,500 in CGF funding, which included $1,500 above the Executive 
recommendation. While outside of the scope period of this review, GPA received $37,500 in 2023, which 
included $25,000 above the Executive recommendation.  
 
FINDINGS & RECOMMENDATIONS: 
 
According to the organization’s second vice president, the Erie County Cultural Grant funding is used to cover 
expenses related to the Pulaski Parade and the Pulaski Festival. Additionally, as of 2022 funding was also 
used to cover expenses for the Pulaski Festival, which takes place the same day as the Pulaski Parade.   
 
Following a thorough review of the organization’s bank records alongside other financial documentation, the 
Auditor was able to verify expenses related to the Pulaski Parade and the Buffalo’s Pulaski Festival along 
with some operating expenses. Some of the expenses identified by the GPA as Festival and/or Parade 
expenditures could not be verified by the Auditor as substantiation could not be provided by the organization.  
In addition, a series of expenses were identified by the Auditor as unlikely to have a connection to GPA’s 
stated mission. Such expenses include purchases made at retail, department and clothing stores, liquor 
stores, Highmark Stadium, restaurants, and gas stations. The GPA official who was interviewed informed the 
Auditor that he was not sure what those expenses were for. 
 
As part of the review process, the Auditor requested substantiation for a large amount of alcohol purchases 
identified during a review of the GPA’s bank statements and other financial records.  For 2021, approximately 
38% of the expenses claimed as parade-related expenditures were for alcohol purchases. The organization 
was not able to provide the Auditor with substantiation for approximately 32% of the alcohol purchases 
claimed as parade expenditures. In addition, approximately 40% of the alcohol purchased was not obtained 
in accordance with the New York State Liquor Authority (SLA) permitting regulations, which require alcoholic 
beverages to only be purchased from a licensed brewer, wholesaler or winery – not from a retail licensee. 
 
During 2022, approximately 15% of the expenses claimed by the GPA as parade-related expenditures were 
for alcohol purchases. The organization was unable to provide substantiation for approximately 55% of the 
alcohol purchases claimed as parade related expenses. Additionally, the entire 55% of unsubstantiated 
alcohol purchases were obtained in violation of SLA permitting regulations. 
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AUDITOR COMMENTS: 
 
GPA does not have a physical location or employees, thus eliminating expenses for payroll, property and 
employment taxes, rent and utilities. The bulk of the expenses incurred by the organization are related to the 
Pulaski Parade, the Pulaski Festival, Board of Directors meetings, and banquets.  According to GPA officials, 
GPA meetings are hosted at various places throughout Western New York, mostly restaurants and social 
clubs. Other expenses that were incurred by the organization do not appear to be aligned with the mission 
and vision of the organization. 
 
In 2020 and 2021, the GPA received a large portion of its revenue from public funding. The Auditor was 
unable to determine if County Funds were used for unrelated activities as all funds are currently commingled 
into one account.   
 
GPA had received a filing extension from the IRS to file its Form 990 for FY 2022.  As of the date of this 
report, that duration of GPA’s extension had not elapsed, and the organization had not yet filed. Therefore, 
a return analysis for 2022 could not be performed. Based on a review of the GPA’s bank account records 
along with other financial documentation, it appears that the amount of expenses incurred by the organization 
has increased substantially over the last two years.  The expenditure increase has been attributed to the 
newly established Pulaski Parade as well as a series of unsubstantiated and/or questionable expenses.  The 
expenditure increase appears to be directly related to an increase in the organization’s operating budget.   
 
If County funds are used to support the organization’s operation and/or mission, adequate supporting 
documentation corroborating GPA’s expense reports should be provided to verify appropriate use of funds. 
 
 
cc: Daniel Castle, Commissioner of Environment and Planning  
 Robert Keating, Director of Budget and Management 
 
 
 


